PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, February 2, 2010
Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, February 2, 2010 at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Mark Stankiewicz, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Chairman Quintal then invited Kathryn McKenna to speak about Jordan Hospital’s 8th Annual Polar Plunge event.   Accompanied by mascot Jordan the Bear, Ms. McKenna discussed the details of the plunge and explained that the yearly event raises funds for the hospital’s Cancer Center.    Ms. McKenna announced that the 2010 Polar Plunge festival—which includes music, food, and prizes—will be held at 12 noon on Saturday, March 6th at Plymouth Long Beach, and she directed those interested in further information to visit the event website or call the hospital’s information line: www.jordanspolarplunge.com, (508) 746-0103.
Town Manager’s Report

New Director of Public Works – Town Manager Mark Stankiewicz introduced Hector Castro, Plymouth’s new Director of Public Works.

Mr. Castro greeted the Board and discussed his 32 years of experience in the fields of civil engineering and public utilities, noting his extensive background in water and wastewater management.   Plymouth is an incredible town, he said, and it will be his privilege to work with the Board to make the Department of Public Works (“DPW”) of America’s Hometown the best in New England.

Boston Globe Article on Energy Savings – Mr. Stankiewicz was pleased to report that Plymouth was featured in a Sunday Globe South article regarding municipal efforts to save on energy.   He noted that Patrick O’Brien, the Special Assistant tot the Town Manager, was featured in one of the article’s photos next to one of the Town’s new fuel efficient Ford Focus vehicles that replaced a more costly Crown Victoria.   Mr. Stankiewicz explained that Mr. O’Brien was instrumental as the Town’s Energy Officer in initiating changes that have saved the Town nearly $100,000 in fuel and energy costs.

Governor’s Proposed Budget – Mr. Stankiewicz reported that Governor Deval Patrick unveiled his Fiscal Year 2011 budget last week and, as proposed, Plymouth will receive approximately 3% more than originally anticipated.   Given the current fiscal climate, however, it would be prudent to for the Town to continue along with its current budget and Town Meeting process until local aid is finalized by the legislature, he said.   Mr. Stankiewicz noted that upward adjustments can be made to the budget if it appears the Governor’s proposal will be approved.
Pinewoods Camp / National Historic Register – Mr. Stankiewicz announced that Pinewoods Camp in Plymouth has been placed on the National Register of Historic Places.  The designation, he explained, was vetted through the National Park Service and approved by the Massachusetts Historical Commission in late December 2009.
Veterans Benefits – Mr. Stankiewicz noted that a question was raised at one of the recent Selectmen’s meetings regarding the Veterans’ Benefits line item and whether the large increase was due to more veterans applying or if the dollar amount of benefits has increased. Mr. Stankiewicz reported that he spoke with Dinah O’Brien, the Director of Community Resources, who indicated that, to be eligible for benefits, veterans’ yearly incomes must be 200% below the poverty level.   According to figures presented by Ms. O’Brien, he said, Plymouth has 130 individuals who are receiving Chapter 115 assistance, most of whom are elderly or who are the widows of veterans.  Mr. Stankiewicz noted that the Town receives a 75% reimbursement for all local funds paid under Chapter 115.

Transfer of Emergency Medical Calls – Mr. Stankiewicz made note that the Police and Fire Departments are working with American Medical Response to allow the direct transfer of all medical calls.  Currently, he explained, medical calls received at the E-911 Police Dispatch are transferred to the Fire Dispatch and then relayed to AMR, but under the proposal, medical calls would be sent directly from the E-911 Dispatch to AMR.   Mr. Stankiewicz noted that this new arrangement will improve the efficiency of emergency medical calls and allow trained professionals to remain on the phone to relay critical medical information and pre-arrival instructions.

Plymouth School Committee – Mr. Stankiewicz noted that he attended a recent meeting of the Plymouth School Committee, where he was impressed to witness a high level of communication and cooperation between the Town and School Departments.   He expressed his hope that this cooperation will continue through the budget process and Town Meeting, despite the funding challenges the Town is facing at the State and local level.

Sex Offender Registry – Mr. Stankiewicz reported that the Plymouth Police Department has uploaded information to its website from the State Sexual Offender Registry, including data on each offender living in Plymouth, as well as a location map.
State Buys Century Bog – Lastly, Mr. Stankiewicz made note of an article in the local paper which reported the purchase of 245 acres from A.D. Makepeace by the State Department of Fish & Wildlife, 69 acres of which fall within Plymouth near the southern end of White Island Pond.   Though unaware of the purchase, staff members at Town Hall are grateful the State selected this land for permanent protection, he added.
Licenses

Vehicle for Hire Operator (Renewal)

· For Habilitation Assistance (434 Court Street):
· Gary Parker
41 Long Duck Pond Road, Plymouth

Issuance of the above license is subject the requisite CORI background check and driving record review.


On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant a Vehicle for Hire Operator License to Gary Parker, to operate for Habilitation Assistance.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Request for Temporary Closure

· Ernie’s Restaurant (330 Court Street) requested permission to close on February 3rd and 4th to perform some minor renovations.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant permission to Ernie’s Restaurant to close temporarily (on the dates specified above) for renovations.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt 

· Café Olio (Stephen Conti, 3 Village Green North) requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for a private dinner to be held from 5:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. on February 5th, 2010.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant a One Day Wine & Malt License (as outlined above) to Café Olio / Stephen Conti.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the December 15, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Sworn Weighers – The Board appointed the following employees of P.A. Landers’ Plymouth facility as sworn weighers for 2010:
· Mark Monaghan

131 Tremont Street, Carver, MA 02330

· Clarke Phillips


56 Temple Road, Marshfield, MA 02050

· Charles D. Merritt, III

P.O. Box 53, Hanover, MA 02339

Public Comment

Gerry Sirrico, Precinct 3 Town Meeting Representative, addressed the Board regarding a letter that Selectman Machado received (referenced at a previous meeting) from Janice Kelley of Towns Street about a drainage matter that has caused damage to her property.   Mr. Sirrico reported that he and fellow Precinct 3 representative Dale Webber met with Ms. Kelley to investigate her concerns regarding an apparently failing rain garden that the Town installed years ago on Towns Street.  Ms. Kelley has been asking the Town to remedy this problem for several years, he explained, which has forced water onto her property.   Mr. Sirrico expressed his belief that the money appropriated years ago by Town Meeting for the rain garden project was not completely used, and he asked the Board to ensure that the DPW attends to this repair as soon as possible.

Dale Webber, Precinct 3 Town Meeting Representative, referenced the DPW’s FY2007 Infrastructure Management Plan on which the Towns Street drainage project was identified.  

Mr. Webber said that $84,800 was appropriated for construction and design of this project, yet, several DPW directors and town managers later, water continues to drain from the upper hill of Stafford Street down onto Towns Street, where a recent re-paving now allows the water to run over the apron of Ms. Kelley’s driveway and into her yard.   Mr. Webber described this rain garden project as a failure and offered his assessment of the work that needs to be done to remediate the drainage problem.

Both Selectman Machado and Vice Chairman Malaguti agreed with Mr. Sirrico and Mr. Webber that the DPW needs to address the problem on Towns Street.
Robert Alford, Precinct 7 Town Meeting Representative, referenced the Board’s recent vote to recommend the DPW’s Street Acceptance Plan through which 17 private roads will be accepted as public.   Mr. Alford advocated for the use of all revenues from the Motor Vehicle Excise Tax towards roadway infrastructure.  

Paul Luszcz, Precinct 8 Town Meeting Representative, announced that the Committee of Precinct Chairs will form a subcommittee, at the Board’s request, to study a proposed Sex Offender Residency Restriction bylaw for possible inclusion on the Fall Town Meeting warrant.   Mr. Luszcz noted that Town Meeting Members Richard Serkey and John Hammond will work with three other Town Meeting representatives to review and draft a bylaw.   He asked the Board to assist the subcommittee in finding qualified citizens who may wish to offer their expertise to the process.

Aquaculture Regulations
Harbormaster Chad Hunter introduced a presentation on municipal aquaculture licensing.   Mr. Hunter noted that the Harbor Committee requested further information from the Division of Marine Fisheries (“DMF”) before offering a recommendation on the draft Town of Plymouth Aquaculture Regulations.   He then turned the presentation over to representatives from DMF.
Jerry Moles and Ross Kessler from DMF discussed sections 57-68 of Chapter 130 of the Massachusetts General Laws in which municipalities are given the power to consider private shellfish licenses within public waters.  Mr. Moles explained that there is a public hearing process that must be followed before a license can be granted, noting that a recent license re-activation approved by the Board must be vetted back through this appropriate process.  Commercial shellfishing is becoming increasingly popular, Mr. Moles noted, but there are only so many areas in which it can be allowed.   

Mr. Moles and Mr. Kessler responded to questions from the Board regarding license processes and those areas where shellfishing would be allowed within Plymouth’s waters.   Mr. Moles cited the map given to the Board of the acreage in Plymouth Harbor where shellfishing may be feasible, noting that, at DMF’s current assessment, only 10 acres would be viable for permitting.   Mr. Kessler reviewed the areas on the map in further detail and recommended that the Town remain conservative in the amount of acreage it will permit to commercial applicants.   With regard to process, Mr. Moles explained that license applications would be vetted not only through the Town but through DMF (the State) and the Army Corps of Engineers.   
Mr. Hunter noted that the aquaculture regulations he has drafted (based on the Town of Duxbury’s regulations) are consistent with Chapter 130.   He discussed various concerns that will need to be addressed with regard to commercial shellfishing and offered his recommendation that the Town designate five to ten lease areas.  The areas identified on the map by DMF will have little to no impact on boating and commercial fishing and take into consideration the future plans of the Cordage Park marina development, he said.  

Chairman Quintal opened the presentation to comment from the Harbor Committee.

Don Gourley, secretary of the Harbor Committee, noted that very little acreage is available within Plymouth’s harbor for commercial use based on environmental considerations as well as closings due to contamination.   He recommended against infringing on already limited areas where recreational shellfishing can take place, and he advised against viewing commercial leasing as a “pot of gold,” noting that lease applicants will be required to pass through an extensive series of hearings requiring registered surveys and permitting fees.  The Harbor Committee, Mr. Gourley said, is supportive of commercial aquaculture but recommends that the Town proceed with caution.

Following some brief final questions posed by the Board for Mr. Hunter, Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to public comment.

Paul Withington diverged from the aquaculture topic to ask the Harbormaster and Harbor Committee to explain why there appears to be such a disparity between Plymouth’s mooring fees and Wareham’s mooring fees, noting that, in Wareham, if you are a non-resident, you must pay double for your mooring.   He questioned why, in Plymouth, residents and non-residents are charged at the same rate.  By using the same policy and fee structure as Wareham, Mr. Withington speculated, the Town could generate additional revenue while speeding up turnover on the mooring waiting list.

Mr. Hunter responded that, because Plymouth is a Federally-dredged harbor, it cannot impose differing fees or mooring list preference between residents and non-residents.   If Wareham’s fees and policies are different, he said, it is likely because its harbor is not subject to the same Federal regulations.

Seeing no further comment, Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Hunter and the representatives from DMF for their presentation.  He then called for a brief recess before the review of Town Meeting Articles.  
Annual & Special Town Meeting Articles
The Board reconvened the meeting at approximately 8:25 p.m.

Article 27
To see of the Board will vote to adopt a general bylaw titled Graffiti and Litter Bylaw, as on file with the Town Clerk’s office, or take any other action relative thereto.

Board of Selectmen

Town Meeting Representatives Richard Serkey (Precinct 2), Gerry Sirrico (Precinct 3) and Ric Cone (Precinct 3) presented a proposed bylaw targeting graffiti and litter on behalf of the subcommittee of Town meeting members who drafted the bylaw.

Mr. Cone displayed several photographs of graffiti on public and private structures throughout Town—on street signage, fences, interpretive displays, storefront windows, and buildings.  

Mr. Sirrico explained that, though most of the graffiti occurs in the downtown area, the bylaw is designed to address graffiti and litter in any areas of the Town.  This bylaw, he said, does not concentrate on offenders—as, unfortunately, they are not often caught—but, rather, it addresses the owner of the vandalized property.

Mr. Serkey further explained the focus on the property owner, specifically those absentee owners/landlords who do not care to remove the graffiti or litter in the timely fashion that an owner-occupant would.  He reviewed the provision of the bylaw that would require owners of vandalized or littered property to remove, at his/her own expense, the graffiti/litter within fifteen days of notice from the Town.   If these conditions are not met, Mr. Serkey said, the Town Manager’s Office may engage a third party to remove the graffiti/litter and subsequently assess the cost on the owner’s tax bill.   While this bylaw has not yet been vetted by Town Counsel, he noted, the members of the subcommittee who drafted it believe that it is an important tool to combat the blight that graffiti and litter leave on the community.

Selectman Machado expressed concern that this bylaw may carry unintended consequences for citizens who cannot afford to remove graffiti or litter from their property.  While he understands the idea behind the bylaw, he said, it appears to punish the victim.

Discussion ensued between the Board and the representatives from the bylaw subcommittee regarding the concerns raised by Selectman Machado.  Mr. Serkey acknowledged the responsibility that the bylaw places on the victim, and, thus, he suggested that the subcommittee tweak the bylaw to authorize (rather than mandate) the Town Manager to enforce it, based on individual circumstances.  Mr. Sirrico noted that the Office of Community Development may be able to assist with removal costs (of graffiti or litter), in the event that the property owner faces a hardship.

Patrick O’Brien, Special Assistant to the Town Manager, talked about the graffiti removal kits that the Town makes available at no cost to citizens, in an effort to encourage quick removal of graffiti.   While this program has been helpful to some property owners (those who have taken the initiative to remove the graffiti), he said, the free removal kits have not produced the complete results that the Town wanted.

Mr. Serkey reiterated that the bylaw was aimed at absentee landlords who do not seem to have the same sense of urgency to remove graffiti and/or litter from their properties as do owner-occupants.

In response to a question from Selectman Mahoney, Mr. O’Brien noted that, in those cases where the Town has identified and prosecuted vandals who have damaged Town property, the Town Manager’s Office has sought and been awarded some monetary restitution to apply towards the cost of removing the graffiti/litter.

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend Article 27 of the 2010 Annual Town Meeting.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, but noted that he would like it to include the modifications discussed that would alleviate the burden on those property owners who cannot afford to the remove the vandalism.   Vice Chairman Malaguti and the Board did not object to the amendment of the motion, and the Board voted 5-0-0 in favor.
Article 16A
To see if the Town will vote to transfer from the Community Preservation Fund estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, or otherwise fund, a sum of money for the payment of debt service for the Center Hill Preserve acquisition, as was authorized under Article 9F of the October 2005 Fall Town Meeting and Article 10 of the May 2006 Special Town Meeting, or take any other action relative thereto. 

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

William Keohan, chairman of the Community Preservation Committee (“CPC”), presented the articles pertaining to the use of funds from the Community Preservation Act (CPA”). 
Mr. Keohan noted that all of the CPC’s 2010 requests will use funds from the available CPA budget—there are no requests for borrowing or appropriation of Town funds.  Article 16A, he explained, will remove the remaining debt on the acquisition of the Center Hill Preserve.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 16A of the 2010 Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Article 16B

To see if the Town will vote to amend the vote taken by the Town under Article 10 of the October 2005 Fall Town Meeting by rescinding the borrowing authorization for the purchase of 89 acres of land, more or less, in the Town of Plymouth located off Center Hill Road shown on Assessors Map 64 as Lot 23-1, Lot 24-1 and Lot 27-0, also known as the Center Hill and acquisition, and further, to appropriate from the Community Preservation Fund estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, or otherwise fund a sum of money the remaining balance of said acquisition, or to take any other action relative thereto.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Keohan explained that Article 16B anticipates the rollover of short term borrowing on the 89-acre Center Hill Preserve.   The CPC predicts the receipt of a grant for this acquisition in May and, if this occurs, the funds allocated for debt service in Article 16A ($46,000) may not be needed.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 16B of the 2010 Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 16D

To see if the Town will vote to hear and act on the report of the Community Preservation Committee on the Fiscal Year 2011 Community Preservation budget and to appropriate from the Community Preservation Fund a sum of money to meet the administrative expenses and all other necessary and proper expenses of the Community Preservation Committee for Fiscal Year 2011, and further to reserve for future appropriation amounts as recommended by the Community Preservation Committee: a sum of money for the acquisition, creation and preservation of open space excluding land for recreational use, a sum of money for acquisition, preservation, restoration and rehabilitation of historic resources, a sum of money for the acquisition, creation, preservation and support of community housing, and a sum of money for a Budgeted Reserve, or take any other action relative thereto.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Keohan pointed out that Article 16D represents the CPC’s budget for FY2011, as outlined in the “Sources & Uses of Funds” document provided in the Board’s packets.  

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 16D of the 2010 Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Special Article 13A

To see if the Town will vote, pursuant to G.L. c. 44B, to appropriate from the Community Preservation Fund estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, the amount of $500,000.00 to the Plymouth Housing Trust to fund the affordable rental housing development program for the creation and support of low and moderate income housing for affordable rental housing in existing vacant space in the village centers of Plymouth subject to a grant agreement between the Town and the Plymouth Housing Trust outlining the purposes and conditions upon which the funds may be expended, and further to authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into such grant agreement and to accept one or more deed restrictions meeting the requirements of G.L. c. 184 on the properties purchased through this program, or take any other action relative thereto.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Keohan referenced the CPC’s account balances and noted that Special Article 13A sets aside $500,000 for the Plymouth Housing Trust.  The Trust, he explained, provides and administers the Affordable Rental Housing Development Program, which makes funds available for the rehabilitation of apartment units in existing vacant spaces in the village centers of Plymouth.

Joanne Duffy, vice chairman of the Affordable Housing Trust, addressed the Board regarding the Trust’s request for CPA funds for the Affordable Rental Housing Development Program.  Plymouth needs to expand its inventory of affordable housing, she said, as there have been no affordable housing projects in the last ten years.  Ms. Duffy discussed how the economic downturn has exacerbated the need for affordable rental units, and she provided some statistics supporting those statements.   The program is designed, she said, to facilitate small, specific rehabilitation projects in existing vacant space in village centers—which, in most cases, will be the conversion of upper story space, or vacant space, for affordable rental units.  
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 13A of the 2010 Special Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Special Article 13B

To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to acquire by purchase, gift, eminent domain, or otherwise, for conservation purposes pursuant to G.L. c.44B, the fee interest in a certain parcel of land containing 36 acres more or less shown on Assessor’s Map 88, Lot 26H off Long Pond Road and Boot Pond Roads, Plymouth, on such terms and conditions as the Board of Selectmen deem appropriate, and to accept a deed to the Town of Plymouth, and as funding therefore, to transfer from the Community Preservation Fund estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, or otherwise fund, the sum of $140,300.00; and further, to authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into all agreements and to  execute any and all instruments as may be necessary or convenient on behalf of the Town of Plymouth to affect said purchase and to grant one of more conservation restrictions meeting the requirements of G.L. c. 184, § 31, or take any other action relative thereto.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Keohan reported that the intent of Special Article 13B is to fund the acquisition of a 36-acre parcel in the area where Long Pond Road and Boot Pond Road intersect.   This parcel, he said, will serve as an important connector between the Eel River Preserve and other conserved lands, as well as an added protection to the Eel River Headwaters and, thus, the Town’s water supply.   Mr. Keohan said that the Town’s Conservation Planner has secured grants towards the $460,000 cost of the purchase, leaving only $140,300 to be covered by CPA funds.  If additional grants can be secured, he added, the CPA allocation would be further reduced.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 13B of the 2010 Special Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Special Article 13C

To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to acquire by purchase, gift, eminent domain, or otherwise, for conservation purposes pursuant to G.L. c.44B, the fee interest in a certain parcel of land containing 14 acres more or less shown on Assessor’s Map 55, Lot 35, on such terms and conditions as the Board of Selectmen deem appropriate , and to accept a deed to the Town of Plymouth, and as funding therefore, to transfer from the Community Preservation Fund estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, or otherwise fund, the sum of $64,000.00; and further, to authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into all agreements and to execute any and all instruments as may be necessary or convenient on behalf of the Town of Plymouth to affect said purchase and to grant one or more conservation restrictions meeting the requirements of G.L. c. 184, § 31, or take any other action relative thereto.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Keohan gave a brief update on the status of the Hedges Pond Preserve (which was acquired with CPA funds) before transitioning into the explanation of Special Article 13C.    Special Article 13C, he said, seeks Town Meeting’s permission to acquire a 14-acre parcel that abuts the southeast corner of the preserve (soon to be the Hedges Pond Recreational Area).   The owner of the property approached the Town to ascertain its interest in the landlocked property, he said, due to its location as a potential connector between the preserve and the Raymond Playground in Cedarville.  Mr. Keohan noted that the owner has agreed to sell the property to the Town at an amount ($64,000) lower than the appraised value ($200,000), with the simple request that memorial naming rights be afforded.

Mr. Keohan responded to questions regarding the opening of the Hedges Pond Recreational Area, noting that the project will be done in phases.  Ms. Arrighi explained that, though the DPW’s six-member crew is working diligently to prepare the site, there is much that must be done before the Town considers announcing a potential opening date for the summer of 2010. 
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 13C of the 2010 Special Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Special Article 13D

To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to acquire by purchase, gift, eminent domain, or otherwise, for conservation purposes pursuant to G.L. c.44B, the fee interest in a certain parcel of land containing 52 acres more or less shown on Assessor’s Map 68, Lot 4a, on such terms and conditions as the Board of Selectmen deem appropriate, and to accept a deed to the Town of Plymouth, and as funding therefore, to transfer from the Community Preservation Fund estimated annual revenues, fund balance, or reserves, or otherwise fund, the sum of $250,000.00; and further, to authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into all agreements and  execute any and all instruments as may be necessary or convenient on behalf of the Town of Plymouth to affect said purchase and to  grant one or more conservation restrictions meeting the requirements of G.L. c. 184, § 31, or take any other action relative thereto.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Keohan explained that Special Article 13D represents a proposal to purchase a 52-acre, County-owned parcel off of Long Pond Road that is surrounded by conservation lands.   The total cost of $460,000 to purchase the parcel, he said, will be supplemented through partnerships with the Wildlands Trust and the Department of Fish & Wildlife, bringing the contribution of CPA funds to $250,000.   Mr. Keohan noted that the County Commissioners, ultimately decided to sell the property to the Town in the interest that it be preserved.

Chairman Quintal turned the discussion back to the Hedges Pond Recreational Area to talk about whether the Town could be ready to open the facility to the public.   Mr. Stankiewicz and Ms. Arrighi outlined some of the budgetary challenges that may prevent the Town from completing the necessary work and staffing the site in time for a summer opening.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 13D of the 2010 Special Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

400th Anniversary Committee Funding Request
As the staff liaison to 400th Anniversary Committee, Special Assistant Patrick O’Brien presented the committee’s request for funds from the $45,000 allocation made for the 400th Anniversary at the Fall Town Meeting.   Mr. O’Brien listed the two requests and provided a background on each expense.
· $9,650 for TKO Creative – branding of the celebration logo, taglines, and style book
· $35,000 for Alden Charles Consulting – fundraising services for 2020 Starts Now, Inc.

Mr. O’Brien explained that the 400th Anniversary Committee is in the process of establishing the non-profit 2020 Starts Now, Inc., which will become the fundraising vehicle for the 400th Anniversary event.    In response to questions from the Board, he noted that Ed Santos will serve as the treasurer for 2020 Starts Now, Inc., but, until non-profit status is awarded, the Chamber of Commerce will act as its fiscal agent.
Selectman Machado made note that he was not comfortable with authorizing the consultant expenditure (Alden Charles) until more information is provided by the committee’s treasurer.  Selectman Mahoney noted that the consultant initially provided some work, pro-bono, to assist the committee in getting started. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to authorize the release of funds for the branding expense ($9,650) but hold its decision on the consultant expense ($35,000) until the 400th Anniversary Committee can address the Board’s questions further.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted 5-0-0 in favor.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business 

                                                                    [continued on next page]
Old Business
Issues with Broadcast of Local Sports Programs – Selectman Machado asked the Town Manager to contact State Representative deMacedo regarding Comcast and the problems that local cable access host Carl Pratt claims he continues to encounter with broadcasts of school sporting events.

Pay-As-You-Throw Bags – Selectman Mahoney distributed a copy of an e-mail regarding the Solid Waste Advisory Committee’s vote on the 31 pallets of bags ordered for the then-abandoned Pay-As-You-Throw program.  The Town is currently paying to store these biodegradable bags in a climate controlled environment out-of-state, he noted, and the committee would like the Town to store the bags, locally, in a Town facility.
Chairman Quintal offered to accept and store the bags at his climate-controlled warehouse facility for the Town.  Mr. Stankiewicz noted that the Town would find an appropriate Town facility to store the bags.  
New Business

Recyclables – Selectman Machado expressed concern that the Town is now expending a significant amount more in fuel costs to haul its recyclables to Avon rather than the usual Casella facility in Rochester.   Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi responded that she would look into the matter.

Late Meetings and Overtime Expenses – Chairman Quintal asked the Town Manager to send a letter to all of the Town’s committees, boards, and commissions, asking them to adjourn their meetings by 10:00 p.m.   Meetings that stray well into the evening trigger overtime expenses for custodial staff, he said, and, thus, those groups who keep staff here late should expect to shoulder the expense.

Plymouth Growth & Development Corp. / ParkPlymouth – Chairman Quintal noted that the increase in revenue from both the parking plan and the sale of parking permits has demonstrated the progress made by the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation (“PGDC”) in recent years.   Chairman Quintal said that, because of this, he plans to resign his seat as the Plymouth Regional Economic Foundation’s representative on the PGDC, once the Foundation has found a suitable replacement for him.  

Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at approximately 9:40 p.m.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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